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1 INT. SCONE HALL

ELIJAH
(singing)

In the darkest days. In the brightest 
nights. I hear the call of the morning 
light. One must die so another may 
live. He came and went to atone our 
sins. We all must fall so others may 
rise. Will you head the call. Or will 
you demise, will you demise?

PASTOR
Elijah, thank you for that beautiful 
song.

GLADYS
Beautiful? That shit was dark.

JEAN BLUE
(crying)

That was the most beautiful song I 
have ever heard.

PASTOR
As you all know, tomorrow is the 
annual SCONE Fall Festival. I would 
like to thank Mystic Mama for hosting 
at her winery. I will now bring up 
Pagan Ginger who is the president of 
the fall festival planning committee. 
Not only did Pagan Ginger bring the 
good meat platter for after mass, but 
she will share important last minute 
announcements.

PAGAN GINGER
Thank you Pastor. Hello everyone, it 
is once again that glorious time of 
the year. Where the leaves change, 
plants crumble and the air smells of 
death. Isn't it wonderful?

FX: questionable groans from the church.

JAMES
I know the      smell of death because            real                        
I was in the war!

PAGAN GINGER
Fall is the most incredible and



                                                          2. 

Created using Celtx                                          

spiritual time of year. All of the 
plants and trees die and when spring 
comes around next year they are reborn 
more beautiful and strong. It is truly 
magical. So I would like to thank 
everyone with their involvement in 
making this fall festival the best one 
yet. Give yourself a round of 
applause.

FX: Applause.

LIV
Not to be cynical...

JONATHON
Liv your middle name is cynical.

LIV
It's actually        . But maybe we               Cynthia               
should hold back on a round of 
applause because we still have a 
couple of hours until the fall 
festival. Plenty of things could go 
wrong. We have been known to ruin 
almost every event ever thrown.

JONATHAN
That's not true!

LIV
In the last two months alone, we had a 
poorly attended yard sale, a prisoner 
rehab day that turned into a prison 
escape, a protested disastrous fish 
fry, a spring showcase which showcased 
Garfield and Denise getting it on, and 
    bungled mission trips.two                       

JONATHAN
Well the mission trip wasn't bungled.

LIV
You were tortured for two days!

JONATHAN
And then got to sit on the beach with 
margaritas for three, so it kind of 
worked out.
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2 THEME MUSIC

3 INT. SCONE RECTORY

fx: welcome chime

LIV
Hi Ricky, you're here early.

RICKY
Hi Liv! Well since Charlene quit there 
is still a lot of more things I have 
to go through so I thought I'd start 
the day early.

SHARON
Oh sweetie, you know that's not your 
job to go through the churches 
finances. I mean Ricky you're just a 
child. Charlene was a grown woman 
employed to solve our financial 
problems and she had a meltdown more 
severe than the Molasses floods in 
Boston in 1919. Sugar, what makes you 
think you can?

RICKY
I was the one who found out that 
Elijah never cancelled the automatic 
monthly payments to Church Choir 
weekly!

LIV
I still don't understand how no one 
seemed to notice the fact that we were 
paying ten dollars a week for three 
years to receive some sheet music.

ELIJAH
Excuse me, Church Choir Weekly is not 
just some sheet music! It also 
includes a newsletter! And I was 
perfectly aware it was happening, I 
just could not cancel it! Every time I 
tried they offered to give me three 
weeks free.

LIV
Elijah, ten dollars A WEEK! You saved 
thirty dollars and spent god knows how 
much for the rest of the year. Three
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years Elijah, come on now.

RICKY
How many times did you try to cancel 
Elijah?

ELIJAH
Well one time I tried to cancel it, 
back when we first got it. And I was 
so traumatized by the amount of 
questioning and confrontation from the 
telephone operator that I had to see 
my therapist     vocal coach                        and             every day 
for the next six months. And then I 
tried to do it again last year and I 
didn't have the courage to dial the 
number.

RICKY
So you paid             a      for 150             ten dollars   week         
weeks, that's $1,500 that this church 
could've had because you don't have 
the balls to tell an automated 
computer to cancel your subscription.

ELIJAH
Is this a bad time to mention the $50 
holiday specials the whole month of 
December.

LIV
Elijah!!

RICKY
I have to go. I can feel myself 
getting dumber.

FX: footsteps walking away.

SHARON
He's acting mighty uppity since he 
found out he can add a couple numbers 
together. Try paying a mortgage 
sweaty.

LIV
I think Ricky is turning into Charlie 
Gordon from Flowers for Algernon.

SHARON
Liv, Ricky is still just a child. What
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does he know about business finances. 
Especially church finances. We get 
certain write offs and deductions. I 
don't know if I'm comfortable with an 
eleven year old messing with our 
finances.

LIV
Well,     finances wouldn't be in       our                         
trouble if some one didn't steal fifty 
three thousand dollars from us. The 
fact that a church had                                    fifty three 
                               to thousand dollars laying around                     _____________    
begin with is still astonishing to me.

SHARON
You know what Liv, I am so sick of you 
and Jonathan treating me like some 
common criminal! I am here. I returned 
the money I could and now I'm back 
trying to repent my sins and everyone 
in this church still treats me with so 
much disrespect. What happened to no 
judgement what happened to forgive and 
forget? What happened to...

LIV
Sharon Imma have to ask you to shut 
the fuck up. I don't care about 
anything you have to say.

Silence for a moment.

SHARON
You're going straight to hell Liv. 
Straight to hell.

LIV
I think I'm already there. Because 
spending every day with you is my 
hell.

FX: Sharon angrily huffing and puffing as she storms off. 
Welcome chimes

LIV
Officer Patrick and Michelle? What are 
you doing here?

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right Liv! It's you're favorite
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Police Officers!

LIV
I can tell you right now you two are 
not my favorite police officers and I 
will never have a favorite police 
officer. Now, again, what are you guys 
doing here?

OFFICER MICHELLE
We're here to investigate!

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right! We're here to 
investigate because you and Jonathon 
suspected Silver of dealing drugs in 
the SCONE basement!

LIV
Um. Jonathon and I never said that. 
That was your twos dumb idea.

OFFICER MICHELLE
That's right! It was our idea. And we 
told our lieutenant about it and he 
said and I quote "You can search 
whatever scones you need to as long as 
you bring enough back for everyone." 
So now we're here!

OFFICER PATRICK
And now we'll be going in the 
basement!

LIV
Do you have a warrant?

OFFICER PATRICK
(less peppy voice)

A warrant?

LIV
Yeah, you need a warrant to search the 
premises.

OFFICER PATRICK
(still less peppy)

No. We don't have a warrant.

OFFICER MICHELLE
That's alright Officer Patrick! We can
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just talk to Jonathan a little more 
about Silver! Where is he?

LIV
Jonathan is home sick. He said he's 
either love sick or hungover sick.

OFFICER MICHELLE
Well alright! We'll come back when we 
have a warrant!

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right!

4 INT. CONFERENCE ROOM

PAGAN GINGER
Thank you everyone for coming to the 
last Fall festival meeting. I'm so 
excited for these festivities to 
commence. I know we have been 
struggling financially this past year 
but I am so proud of all the hard work 
you have all done to make all of this 
happen this wouldn't have happened 
without all of our group involvements. 
So we'll take a quick head count and 
then go into the itinerary. President 
Ginger present and accounted for Vice 
president Agnes.

AGNES
Agnes Here!

PAGAN GINGER
Secretary Matilda.

MATILDA
Matilda Here.

PAGAN GINGER
Treasurer AA Ginger.

AA GINGER
Ginger here.

PAGAN GINGER
I'm here.

AA GINGER
I'm here as well...
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AGNES
Alright we get it both Gingers are 
here.

PAGAN GINGER
Alright all board members are here and 
accounted for, along with board 
members from other groups involved.

MARCY
Eh hem.

PAGAN GINGER
Oh right. Press secretary Marcy?

MARCY
Press Secretary Marcy here.

AGNES
Marcy, what is a press secretary 
anyway?

MARCY
Agnes, the only question you should 
ask is to yourself. "How come no one 
ever elects me as president of a 
committee? Am I unlikeable?" And then 
I would answer yes, Agnes you're 
incredibly unlikable.

AGNES
I'll have you and everyone else know 
that I'm the president of the 
SCONDIES...

PAGAN GINGER
Ladies please no negative energy in my 
conference room. Now, I would like to 
go over all of our activities and then 
we can go into the detailed itinerary. 
So,0 Mystic Mama's Rocking 
entertainment company donated not one, 
but two stages and sound systems.

MATILDA
Mystic Mama is doing an entertainment 
division now? Wow, we love empowered 
women.

MARCY
Frankly, I don't think Mystic Mama is
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an empowered woman. Frankly, I think I 
can barely empower myself to listen to 
her shenanigans...

FRANK LEE
Did someone call for me, I was in the 
bathroom.

MARCY
No Frank    , I was just saying          Lee                    
Frankly, I'm upset.

FRANK LEE
You're upset with me?

AGNES
Frankly, Frank Lee, you need to lee-
ve.

FRANK LEE
Wow, no wonder I don't come to this 
church often...

fx; footsteps

PAGAN GINGER
We won't be hosting at Mystic Mama's 
place anymore...we ran out of money. 
So we'll be hosting the Fall Festival 
in the SCONE Parking lot.

MARCY
Not surprised, I've seen Mystic Mama's 
prices...does she think she's the 
Pussycat Dolls with their VIP 
packages?

PAGAN GINGER
Speaking of no money, The Cock Pit 
will be catering the festival.

AGNES
Why do     of our events have to be        all                          
catered by Peter and Marjorie? Their 
food is     dry and      spiced. There         too         over               
is an explosion of flavor in my mouth 
but not in a good way. The glazed food 
sticks to the back of my throat in 
gobs. It's like a bad case of phlegm.
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MARJORIE
Oh...thanks for the compliment I 
guess?

MATILDA
Marjorie how do you and Peter donate 
so much food to the church...like how 
do you even make any money?

MARJORIE
Ricky handles our finances now and 
we're making more money than ever. 
That's why we've been able to cater 
every SCONE event.

MARCY
You trust your babbling baboon of a 
son with your finances? I wouldn't 
trust Ricky with a single match and 
all the fire extinguishers in the 
world.

AGNES
I wouldn't trust him to take out my 
garbage.

MARCY
Agnes, we should hang out more. We're 
quite similar.

AGNES
I'll pass.

PAGAN GINGER
               , other activities As I was saying                   
include the teen club doing face 
painting, the witches club doing 
pumpkin carving, the hay maze 
sponsored by the communist and 
socialist clubs. We will of course 
have a wine bar and also a cocktails 
by cookies bar as well as Cookies! 
cookies bar and an ice cream bar by 
ice cream by cocktails by cookies.

AGNES
The marketing for this event probably 
looks like shit with all these 
sponsors.
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PAGAN GINGER
Then, we will conclude our Fall 
Festival by the fire, where we'll be 
making and smores while we watch 
Garfield and James light fireworks at 
a safe distance.

GARFIELD
I hope I make it out with all my toes 
this year. I got some very big 
fireworks. Some illegal ones too.

MATILDA
This is going to be the most amazing 
Fall Festival yet. I can't wait to 
just enjoy nature as the leaves 
crumble and die and the tree bark 
starts to peel off.

5 INT. SCONE BASEMENT

fx: calculator typing. Door opening

ANNABELLE
Ricky?

RICKY
Oh... hi Annabelle.

ANNABELLE
Ricky, what are you doing in the 
Junior Detective League office?

RICKY
The Fall Festival committee is having 
their meeting in the conference room 
and I didn't know where else to go to 
do my work. What are you doing down 
here?

ANNABELLE
Um, well, I don't know. Sometimes I 
just like to come down here and read 
our old case files.

RICKY
Me too.

ANNABELLE
Oh, Ricky I don't know how to tell you 
this, but I have found a new partner
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in crime. To solve crime.

RICKY
What? Who? Is it Chet? I know he's 
cooler and handsomer than me but you 
can do so much better Annabelle.

ANNABELLE
No Ricky not Chet, Liv. Her and I have 
been working on a really big case.

RICKY
Oh, what is it.

FX: Loud noises.

RICKY
What's that?

ANNABELLE
I don't know Ricky. I haven't been 
down here a lot lately. Do you think 
it's Benni's ESL class?

RICKY
That doesn't sound like them. I don't 
know what it sounds like. Maybe we... 
I mean you and Liv should go 
investigate.

ANNABELLE
(disappointed)

Oh, um yeah, maybe we will. Me and 
Liv, that is

RICKY
OH, fine. You and Liv go do that. I 
have important tax documents to math 
anyway.

ANNABELLE
Fine. I have a dance number I have to 
rehearse anyway.

RICKY
Wait. It's not "Corn, pumpkin" is it? 
We do that together every year.

ANNABELLE
It is. I could do that number forward, 
backwards, with my eyes closed and en
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espanol. But. I've had to learn to do 
it without you Ricky. I've had to 
learn to do a lot without you.

FX: Footsteps walking away. Door Closing. Ricky singing 
"corn, pumpkin" to himself, sadly.

RICKY
                                 You're the corn I'm the pumpkin. 
                                     Though it may appear we have nothing 
                                     in common. We're the best of friends 
                                    you'd ever see. It's always a party 
                with you and me.

6 INT. SCONE RECTORY

FX: welcome chime

LIV
Jonathan finally!

JONATHAN
Liv, soft whisper please. I wasn't 
even going to come in.

LIV
(silent for a sec)

You're not going to make a joke about 
how you always come?

JONATHAN
No. I'm not in the mood.

LIV
Well at least fall fest is tonight. 
Open Bar!

Jonathan lets out a quick groan.

JONATHAN
I think I might skip it. All the 
screaming children, and adults. Sounds                     ___                
loud. And in it's the SCONE parking 
lot, which doesn't remind me of f                                     all 
at all.

LIV
You can borrow some of the ear plugs 
in my desk.



                                                         14. 

Created using Celtx                                          

JONATHAN
You angel! I ran out two weeks ago 
during the musical episode. Everyone 
was soooooo pitchy!

LIV
I should also mention the fact that 
Officer Patrick and Michelle stopped 
by today. They were trying to search 
the basement.

JONATHAN
Oh my god! Are they looking for Fran 
and Benni? Did Fran and Benni rob a 
bank? Or murder someone else?!

LIV
No they were looking for Silver! 
Remember, they think he's selling 
drugs out of the basement.

JONATHAN
Oh shit! I forgot about that. Hahaha 
did they find that bastard?

LIV
No I told them they needed a warrant.

JONATHAN
Liv, you should've just let them 
arrest Silver.

LIV
For what? You're the one who's says 
Silver's changed. I'm not letting any 
cops in the SCONE Basement. Whatever 
Silver is doing down there is probably 
the most legal thing going on down 
there anyway. You, Pastor and Elijah 
don't even go down there.

JONATHAN
I don't care what Mystic Mama says. 
There is a ghost down in that basement 
and she needs a blowout and a new 
wardrobe. I don't want to see some 
fashionless ghost. It's bad enough I 
have to look at Marcy every day.

FX: Footsteps approaching.
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ANNABELLE
Hi Liv, can I talk to you for a 
second? In private?

LIV
Um, Ok.

FX: Foot steps leaving. Phone ringing. Jonathan groans. He 
picks up the phone and immediately hangs it up.

Fx: footsteps approaching.

PASTOR
Jonathan, I thought I heard your 
voice. I just tried to call you.

JONATHAN
Pastor you know I don't pick up the 
phone.

PASTOR
I have a favor to ask you. I need your 
help with Desmond. You are the queen 
of boy trouble.

JONATHAN
Oh fine. But you get fifteen words to 
explain yourself.

PASTOR
Uh...parents dinner. Not go well. We 
have not talked since. What to do?

JONATHAN
Only thirteen, not bad! Well you 
should put on some sexy lingerie and 
go over to his place and do a sexy 
apology.

PASTOR
A sexy apology?

JONATHAN
Yah, like 'sorry I ruined dinner with 
mommy and daddy...but how about                                    we 
     mommy and daddy'?play                  

CAROL ANN
I don't have too much experience in 
the romance department, but I think 
clear cut communication--
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PASTOR
Carol Ann please, Jonathan is in the 
thick of dating right now.

CAROL ANN
But I've been married for over fifty 
years!

JONATHAN
Wow Carol Ann, you brag more around 
here than Madonna when she steps foot 
into Africa.

CAROL ANN
Fine, I'll just get to work hauling in 
the hay for the hay maze.

PASTOR
I guess I'll call Desmond 
again...where's Liv?

JONATHAN
She got pulled into something by 
Annabelle?

fx; swipe

ANNABELLE
Liv, I know you asked me to look into 
Sharon more...but I've been busy.

LIV
Busy with what?

ANNABELLE
Just, things Liv. Geez. I don't ask 
you what you do outside of this church 
even though I know you watch murder 
documentaries and eat Lays chips!

LIV
Damn, you don't have to roast me like 
that.

ANNABELLE
I'm sorry, I ran into Ricky today.

LIV
Ah...was it awkward?
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ANNABELLE
More awkward than when Marcy meets a 
talented musician and goes into 
overdrive.

LIV
Yikes, I don't even like Marcy when 
she's in drive.

fx; weird basement sound

LIV
What in the world is that?

ANNABELLE
I don't know... but it's coming from 
the basement. Did Fran buy an 
industrial sewing machine?

fx; footsteps

DOROTHEA
Oh, Liv, Annabelle good to see you. Us 
old ladies are gathering for a prayer 
circle.

BARBARA
Today we're going to read about the 
Hindu god Vishnu...

LIV
Where's Agnes? Doesn't she usually run 
the old people?

KATHERINE
Sometimes we need a break from the big 
personalities like Gladys and Agnes. 
Even Susanne can be draining.

DOROTHEA
Oh Katherine, I have a 
question...where did you get that 
lovely purse.

KATHERINE
Why I actually got it here at SCONE!

DOROTHEA
No, way so did I!



                                                         18. 

Created using Celtx                                          

BARBARA
Me too girls!

LIV
Who in the congregation sold you these 
purses? They look too good to be 
homemade...

DOROTHEA
All I know is that my purse is a Pradu 
purse.

ANNABELLE
Do you mean Prada?

DOROTHEA
Exactly!

LIV
Can I see your purse Dorothea?

DOROTHEA
Go ahead, just don't steal my mentos!

LIV
Mmmm...and who sold you these ladies?

KATHERINE
Some burly gentleman...I forgot his 
name. It was something very new age.

ANNABELLE
That doesn't help us...half the men in 
this church are burly.

DOROTHEA
We best be off, thanks so much for 
chatting with us, see you at the fall 
festival!

fx; footsteps

ANNABELLE
Liv, my mom owns several Prada's and 
what she had was definitely a knock 
off.

LIV
Yeah the lines on that purse were not 
top notch. I worked at Macy's for an 
embarrassing amount of time and I know
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my professionally done knock off 
purses and those are not store 
material...I think someone is selling 
knock-off purses around SCONE!

ANNABELLE
Do you think it's Sharon?

LIV
It might be. This would be the perfect 
place to set up shop these middle age 
to old woman love a good purse almost 
as much as they love a good 
bargain...but we need more evidence. 
And I hate to say it Annabelle, but we 
might need Ricky.

ANNABELLE
What? We do? Why?

LIV
He's good with numbers and whoever is 
behind these purses is good with 
numbers too. Come on!

7 INT. SCONE RECTORY

fx; the number you have dialed is not answering. sorry.

PASTOR
Hey Desmond...it's Pastor. I'm sorry 
about dinner the other day with your 
parents. I know it didn't go well. But 
I'd like to talk to you...kind of 
check in I suppose. Lemme know what's 
up. Do you have my number? I guess you 
would...haha. Thanks. Talk soon. Later 
gator. Bye...

fx; phone click

JONATHAN
Pastor, that call was more desperate 
than Katy Perry is for a grammy.

PASTOR
I think I might have to go with the 
lingerie option...

CAROL ANN
Pastor, I hate to interrupt while I



                                                         20. 

Created using Celtx                                          

clean your bookcases, but I think 
clear communication is what's going to 
help you...

PASTOR
Carol Ann, if I wanted advice I'd ask 
for it! Besides those shelves are more 
dusty than Gladys.

CAROL ANN
Well you're right, both these shelves 
and Gladys need a bit of poking 
around, don't they?

fx; phone vibrate

PASTOR
Oh, Desmond texted me back! He said 
he's been busy with lawyer stuff and 
that we will talk soon. Okay, I feel 
much better now.

JONATHAN
Do you still need Starbucks? I was 
going to do a run.

PASTOR
A coffee with free range corn milk 
would be great.

JONATHAN
Awesome I'll get my usual triple shot 
no whip low fat sugar free vanilla 
iced latte. You can get on that Carol 
Ann.

CAROL ANN
One second, I'll have to climb down 
off this ladder.

8 INT BASEMENT

fx: door opening.

ANNABELLE
Ricky!

RICKY
Yeah?
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ANNABELLE
Ricky, Liv and I have another mystery 
on our hands and we need your help.

RICKY
Really? What can I do I'm just good at 
math. You're the real super sleuth 
Annabelle.

ANNABELLE
Ricky, I am sorry I didn't support you 
and you're amazing new talent. You've 
always supported me and my amazing 
talent. There is no JDL without you. 
It takes the both of us to solve 
mysteries. And I don't want to do it 
with anyone else but you.

LIV
Why am I slightly offended by that?

RICKY
Annabelle, I'm sorry too...I let math 
get ahead of our friendship and I'll 
never let that happen again. I miss 
hearing you're beautiful voice and 
solving crimes with you. I was just 
too scared to admit it.

ANNABELLE
Me too Ricky. Me too.

LIV
It's true what they say, you really 
don't need math skills but you 
definitely need at least one friend.

RICKY
Awh, I'm sorry that you're not good at 
math and that you have no friends Liv.

LIV
That's not--

ANNABELLE
Someone is selling counterfeit purses 
around SCONE! And we don't know who...

FX: couterfeit purse sounds. Whatever that is
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RICKY
Do you think it's connected to the 
sound we keep hearing?

ANNABELLE
Maybe, lets go check it out.

fx; counterfeit purse sound. Footsteps. JDL music.

ANNABELLE
Oh my goodness, it's coming from the 
room that Silver is renting.

LIV
Open the door slowly...let's see 
what's going on in there?

fx; door creak

RICKY
(whisper)

I see a ceiling and walls...

ANNABELLE
Ricky we're looking for purses!

LIV
Shoot, I see some purses...and I hear 
someone...

SILVER
(on the phone)

It's me Silver...yes I'm calling you 
on my phone from the room in SCONE. 
Yes, the room I make my fake knock-off 
purses in. Uh huh...no, I sent 
everyone home for the night so I could 
count all the illegal money I'm making 
off this illegal activity.

ANNABELLE
(whisper)

Holy moly banana cream pie with nilla 
wafers, Liv we gotta tell Pastor and 
Elijah!

LIV
They're probably already at the fall 
festival!
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9 EXT. PARKING LOT

PASTOR
Well without further ado, let's open 
the Fall Festival!

OFFICER MICHELLE
Not so fast!

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right, we're back and with a 
warrant!

PASTOR
With a Warren? We don't have a Warren 
at this parish.

SUSANNE
Actually, we used to have a Warren at 
this church.

PASTOR
Really? What happened to him?

SUSANNE
He...was sliced by a guillotine?

PASTOR
Really!?!

SUSANNE
No, I'm just starting hashtag drama.

fx; Susanne audio gag

OFFICER MICHELLE
Well we have the real drama, isn't 
that right Officer Patrick?

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right! This fun festive fall 
festival function needs to wait until 
we conduct a basement search!

ELIJAH
A basement search? What's in the 
basement? Did Fran and Benni possibly 
murder another person?

FRAN
I heard that. I am Fran, and German.
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And no, I have not murdered. At least 
in that basement.

BENNI
I can attest, but sometimes I murder 
her sexually.

fx; groans from the audience.

PAGAN GINGER
The one event I'm put in charge of and 
this happens?

AGNES
I knew we shouldn't have put you in 
charge Ginger.

AA GINGER
I wasn't in charge.

PAGAN GINGER
Agnes, this isn't my fault!

AGNES
That's what a lot of you milleniums 
and generation wii say I bet.

OFFICER MICHELLE
Out of our way, we're going to the 
basement...

fx; hurried footsteps

ANNABELLE
Pastor, pastor! We need to talk to 
you!

PASTOR
What in the world about?

RICKY
There's something going on in the 
basement...that room you rented 
out...they're making counterfeit 
purses.

OFFICER PATRICK
Jackpot! Out of our way!

OFFICER MICHELLE
That's right, we have a crime scene on
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our hands!

fx; footsteps, people muttering as they hustled to the 
basement.

ELIJAH
                                     We're opening the doors to the large 
                                      basement room which Silver is renting 
         outt.....

OFFICER MICHELLE
Why lookie here Officer Patrick!

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right, call me a lookie loo!

OFFICER MICHELLE
There's a fake purse operation 
happening in SCONE!

PASTOR
Silver how could you! We thought you 
turned your life around.

JONATHAN
I knew Silver was a piece of crap.

LIV
Literally for two months you said he 
was the most changed person ever.

JONATHAN
I was blind, but now I see.

ELIJAH
One of my favorite psalms.

SILVER
You caught me...I'm manufacturing 
knock-off purses in the basement.

OFFICER MICHELLE
Wow, a confession. Talk about an open 
and shut...     ?           purse 

OFFICER PATRICK
This case was so easy, we had it in 
the       ...    .    pocket   book 

OFFICER MICHELLE
Don't        your pearls at this      clutch                    
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criminal, he's getting the bookbag 
tossed at him in court!

OFFICER PATRICK
We can add this solved case to our 
        of achievements!wall-et                 

SILVER
I will never commit another crime 
again if you promise not to make 
another purse joke.

PASTOR
Silver, how could you do this? I 
thought we had rehabilitated you!

SILVER
Life ain't easy sometimes Pastor. I 
had a lot of court fees to pay off.

JONATHAN
Well, I suppose this really is goodbye 
Silver.

SILVER
Well, it's just purses. I'll get like 
maybe a year in jail.

OFFICER MICHELLE
That's still a       of time!               pouch         

SILVER
This is torture, my lawyer will throw 
out the case just because of these 
purse puns.

fx; footsteps

OFFICER MICHELLE
We did it Officer Patrick. Dare I say, 
          Patrick?Detective         

OFFICER PATRICK
That's right           Michelle!             Detective          

ANNABELLE
Um if anything the Junior Detective 
League did it. We found this operation 
before any of y'all did.
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OFFICER MICHELLE
Sure you did little girl. Detective 
Patrick cuff that man and read him his 
rights.

OFFICER PATRICK
Alright!

SILVER
AHHH!

PASTOR
Well who would have thought that 
illegal activity would be happening in 
the basement of this church.

FRAN
Yes...we certainly do not do illegal 
things like cock fights or fight clubs 
or cock clubs...

PASTOR
Well, how about we go celebrate with 
the Fall Festival.

LIV
What are we celebrating?

ELIJAH
That we're all here together!

LIV
But Silver was paying rent that was 
making sure we all had a living 
salary.

PASTOR
That'll get handled, I promise.

LIV
Also, we could be implemented in a 
crime.

ELIJAH
Liv, focus on today!

LIV
But---. Fine...we can all go enjoy the 
Fall Festival.

fx; yay, everyone leaves
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JONATHAN
I understand Liv, I'm worried too.

LIV
Thank you! This is a serious thing...

JONATHAN
Right? Now I can say that I broke up 
with Silver because he went back to 
prison!

LIV
Oh...nevermind.

JONATHAN
I know what will cheer you up.

LIV
Guarentee of an income?

JONATHAN
No silly, some smores.

LIV
If anything, I need free food more 
than ever before. I just solved a 
federal offense with two children. 
What has my life come to?

fx; footsteps

SHARON
(voice disguised)

Hehe they may have busted Silver and 
the purses...but they still haven't 
busted me. Haha!

fx; string music

10 THE END


